
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Chamber 
735 Eighth Street South 
Naples, Florida 34102 

City Council Workshop Meeting – May 17, 2010 – 8:30 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL........................................................................................................................ ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Douglas Finlay 
John Sorey, III, Vice Mayor Teresa Heitmann 
 Gary Price, II 
 Samuel Saad, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager George Dondanville 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Regina Noch 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Judith Chirgwin 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist John Tobin 
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager Sue Smith 
Jessica Rosenberg, Deputy City Clerk Sharon Kenny 
Ron Wallace, Streets & Stormwater Director Alan Parker 
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager Dolph Von Arx 
Robin Singer, Planning Director Moe Kent 
Monique Krist, Admin Coordinator Natural Resources Bill Winn 
Katie Laakkonen, Environmental Specialist Gary Thomas 
Joe Boscaglia, Parks & Parkways Superintendent JD Loden 
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director Rhea Nichols 
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director Jack Pickett 
Paul Bollenback, Building Director John Meyer 
Thomas Weschler, Police Chief Scott Cameron 
Denise Perez, Human Resources Director Karen Bouffard 
Stephen Weeks, Technology Services Director Joseph Fontana 
Stephen McInerny, Fire Chief Pat Thompson  
David Lykins, Community Services Director Cormac Giblin 
Kathryn Hankins, Budget & Investment Manager Mark London 
John Allen Bill May  Eve May 
Robert Sullivan Todd Nelson  Jim Boula 
Ted Soliday Kermit Sutton  Adria Starkey 
Joseph McMackin Arthur Seigel  Raymond Bernier 
Ernest Linneman Media: 
Cathleen Feser Jenna Buzzacco-Foerster, Naples Daily News 
Ann Shortelle Other interested citizens and visitors. 
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SET AGENDA .................................................................................................................... ITEM 2 
MOTION by Price to SET THE AGENDA as submitted; seconded by Sulick 
and unanimously carried, all members present and voting (Finlay-yes, 
Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Saad-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes). 

PUBLIC COMMENT ........................................................................................................... ITEM 3 
(8:30 a.m.)  George Dondanville, 2460 14th Street North, expressed appreciation to the 
community for its support of the Gulf Coast Runners’ fundraising events, noting that the annual 
Half Marathon is scheduled for January 16, 2011. 
AMENDMENT TO THE AIRPORT UTILIZATION PLAN ................................................... ITEM 4 
City Code requires approval of the Naples Airport Master Plan, known as the Airport 
Utilization Plan.  In addition to sites for new buildings, including a Customs facility, the 
Naples Airport Authority (NAA) plans to expand one runway for take-off from 5,000 feet to 
5,800 feet, and to add 800 feet as a safety zone for landing.  However, landings will be 
limited to 5,000 feet.   
 
The NAA will summarize their proposed Airport Utilization Plan.  The City Attorney may 
discuss legal matters related to the expansion of the runway, and whether City Council 
may render decisions on runway expansion or whether they are preempted by federal 
law and the Federal Aviation Administration  (FAA) from rendering such decisions.  The 
Planning Advisory Board (PAB) is scheduled to consider the Airport Utilization Plan on 
May 12.  City Council may formally consider the plan in June.  City Manager William Moss 
noted that Council’s formal consideration of the Airport Utilization Plan had been tentatively 
scheduled for June 2; Mayor Barnett also explained that while public comment would indeed be 
entertained at this session, the June hearing would actually involve decision-making.   
 
Naples Airport Authority (NAA) Chair Robert Sullivan then provided a brief overview of its plan 
as well as highlighting ongoing controversial issues contained therein.  Paving of the runway 
safety areas, or displaced thresholds (surfaces surrounding  runways prepared or suitable for 
reducing the risk of damage should aircraft leave the declared runway), does not increase the 
declared distance for landing purposes, he explained, although takeoff distance may be 
increased to improve functioning of the airport by reducing noise and enhancing operational 
safety; preparing the facility for commercial air service and taking advantage of current lower 
paving costs will also be achieved, he added.  The three proposed projects contained in the 
plan to be discussed that day include the displaced thresholds for runway 5/23, a customs 
facility, and a small observation deck.  The plan is in response to the NAA’s desire to comply 
with the City’s Comprehensive Plan, which requires the continued identification of means to 
reduce airport noise, and implement all safe and lawful noise control measures, while serving 
the transportation needs of the community in a safe manner, he pointed out.   
 
NAA Executive Director Ted Soliday briefly reviewed the aforementioned three proposed 
projects (Attachment 1): 

• Displaced thresholds – which would involve paving of both ends of runway 5/23, an 
additional 510 feet to the existing 290-foot southwest safety area and 800 feet to the 
northeast end; 

• Customs facility – to be located in the terminal area near the existing tower; and 
• Observation deck for the public – to be located in the southwest corner of airport 

property near North Road on the existing elevated area. 
Mayor Barnett asked Mr. Sullivan whether he would be willing to approach the NAA with regard 
to including a Council approval requirement for any commercial carrier proposing service with 
aircraft exceeding the current 75,000-pound weight limit should a commercial carrier express 
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interest in using the facility.  Although he said he would agree to approach the NAA, Mr. Sullivan 
explained that the additional displaced thresholds do not allow for heavier aircraft and that this is 
not the intent of the NAA.   
Public Comment:  (8:47 a.m.)  (It is noted for the record that documentation referenced during 
this portion is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  The following 
speakers expressed concern and/or disagreement with the NAA plan: Judith Chirgwin, 
Naples; John Tobin, 574 Broad Avenue South; Sue Smith, 11th Avenue South; Sharon 
Kenny, 411 17th Avenue South (cited then Chair of the NAA John Allen’s April 25 letter to 
Presidents Council); Alan Parker, 741A Third Street South and Chair of Technical Advisory 
Committee for Part 150 Noise Study (cited excerpt of “First-Round Noise Abatement Analysis-
Background for April 7, 2010 TAC Meeting” document); Gary Thomas, 575 18th Avenue South 
(provided photographs of aircraft depicting size used in the past by Delta at the airport and one 
of a larger aircraft proposed for use should the NAA plan be approved); Rhea Nichols, 1301 
Seventh Street South; Jack Pickett, 500 17th Avenue South; Karen Bouffard, 469 Tenth 
Avenue South; Joseph Fontana, 267 15th Avenue South; and Bill and Eve May, 1525 
Gordon Drive.  These individuals opposed the increase in the displaced thresholds due to the 
following beliefs: 1) the size of aircraft would increase; 2) the number of flights would increase; 
3) noise levels would in fact increase; and 4) aircraft operation pollution would also increase.  
Further concerns were expressed regarding the customs facility, namely, a potential increase in 
the number of flights and the origin of aircraft utilizing the proposed facility.  Speakers also 
urged that the 5,000-foot maximum runway length be adhered to thereby maintaining the 
airport’s current size and services.  Also noted was the need to await completion of the Part 150 
Noise Study before a decision is made.  In addition, the following speakers supported the plan 
due to their opinion that the increased displaced thresholds would reduce aircraft noise and 
most importantly increase safety: Regina Noch, 1978 Gulf Shore Boulevard South; Dolph 
Von Arx, 3663 Rum Row; Moe Kent, 4160 Cutlass Lane; Bill Winn, 114 Amblewood Lane; 
JD Loden, 2925 70th Street SW; John Meyer, 509 Third Avenue South; Scott Cameron, 525 
Murex Drive; Pat Thompson, 1731 Gordon Drive; Cormac Giblin, 1100 Eighth Avenue 
South, and current NAA Board Member; Mark London, 12888 Pond Apple Drive; Todd 
Nelson, 880 Eastham Way #202; Kermit Sutton, 4101 Cutlass Lane; and Adria Starkey, 
1660 Ixora Drive.    
Recess:  10:10 a.m. to 10:20 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council 
Members were present when the meeting reconvened and discussion of Item 4 resumed. 
In response to Vice Mayor Sorey, Mr. Soliday explained that the 75,000-pound weight restriction 
is based upon the design maximum gross for the aircraft and that while three of the general 
aviation aircraft utilizing the municipal airport may be classified as heavier, each has factory 
approved restrictions for the City of Naples and three or four other airports with similar weight 
restrictions.  Although weight is not consistently verified, he said, the license of a pilot exceeding 
such a restriction would however be at risk.  Mr. Soliday further stressed that the increased 
displaced thresholds would in fact decrease noise by at least three decibels, adding that experts 
would testify at the June meeting in that regard.  He also asserted that Delta, a previous 
commercial carrier, would not have left the Naples airport had the runways been extended as 
proposed.  Vice Mayor Sorey requested statistical information on the noise generated by a 
particular type of aircraft at the current runway length versus the proposed lengths, for takeoffs 
and landings, prior to that meeting.   
 
Mr. Soliday then reviewed issues involving the anticipated Federal Aviation Administration 
(FAA) position on weight limitations should the City and the NAA jointly request a waiver for a 
90 passenger RJ-type (regional jet) aircraft weighing 114,000 pounds utilized by a potential 
carrier; this could in fact result in the weight limit being voided by the FAA, he cautioned.  For 
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this reason, he said, NAA Attorney Joseph McMackin would be reviewing closely any proposed 
agreement although the aforementioned waiver would only apply to scheduled commercial 
service as noted above, and not charters.  City Attorney Robert Pritt indicated a preference to 
receive input from Mr. McMackin and the FAA prior to addressing any agreement on weight 
limits between the City and NAA.  This could possibly be deemed a proprietary federal 
preemption issue, he added.  Vice Mayor Sorey requested that an opinion be provided by the 
NAA attorney regarding the 75,000-pound weight waiver for the RJ-type aircraft only as above 
discussed as soon as possible.  Council concurred, as well as supporting the NAA obtaining an 
opinion from the FAA and an opinion by Mr. Pritt regarding same (see consensus below). 
 
With regard to the customs facility, Mr. Soliday maintained that it would be an asset for current 
airport users although others must obtain a flyover permit in order to utilize it.  Mr. Sullivan noted 
that details of this permit would be provided for the June consideration and would include cost, 
potential users, user fees, and procedures for use of the facility.  Mr. Soliday further explained 
that aircraft would be required to land per an appointment to use the customs facility, as well as 
meet the added expense of the flyover permit.   
 
Mr. Sullivan confirmed for Council Member Sulick that indeed the landing distance in 
conjunction with the proposal would not be altered since the controlling factor with regard to the 
size of aircraft to utilize the local airport is the weight limitation. 
 
Council Member Price indicated that noise and landing profiles for the RJ-type aircraft should 
indeed be provided prior to the June meeting, pointing out that while focus has been takeoff 
noise generated, landing also contributes to the accumulation of noise.  Mr. Price urged 
enforcement of the 75,000-pound restriction, adding that while he supports commercial service, 
assurance must be given that the weight restriction is being enforced by the NAA.   
 
Council Member Finlay pointed out that Mr. Soliday had on September 4, 2007, indicated that 
runway length was affecting service by Delta and that lengthening would be considered at a 
future date.  This, he said, had been documented in City Council minutes and establishes prior 
knowledge of this issue.   
 
In response to Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Soliday clarified that the preferred landing and 
takeoff direction is in fact to and from the northeast, although the Part 150 study would 
determine the flight path generating the least impact to residents.  In addition, further noise 
monitoring as well as local flights of the Avante RJ-type aircraft would occur over the coming 
weeks to provide data towards the completion of the study, Mr. Soliday said.  The NAA’s intent 
with its Part 150 studies has always been to establish a higher ceiling, especially for landing, 
thereby allowing a constant descent which generates less noise, Mr. Soliday said.  Addressing 
Mrs. Heitmann’s concern with potential commercial service, Mr. Sullivan indicated that the 
limitations of the airport itself (number of gates and capacity of the terminal), along with the 
number of estimated flights, would also be provided for the June 2 meeting, reiterating that the 
customs facility and procedures for its use would also be reviewed and include local police and 
fire safety requirements imposed by the FAA for provision of commercial service.   
 
Council Member Saad cited the key issue as being the economic benefits realized from the 
airport versus quality of life issues arising mainly from noise and pollution.  The noise levels of 
the larger aircraft have not been provided as yet, he pointed out, as well as the projected 
frequency of commercial flights.  Mr. Sullivan indicated that these would indeed be included in 
the NAA’s upcoming presentation.  Mr. Soliday further confirmed that aircraft body design can 
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affect the amount of noise generated and briefly explained the diagrams reflecting noise profiles 
(which are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office).   
 
In a brief discussion which followed, Council dealt with the issue of the City’s 5,000-foot runway 
limitation versus the NAA’s intent to extend runway 5/23 to a declared distance of 5,800 feet.  
Referring to the lease between the City and the NAA for the airport property, Council Member 
Saad stated that the City’s control resides in its limit of the runway length, not weight 
restrictions, as the lease appears to reflect land use control and not operational control, which 
would be the FAA’s jurisdiction.   
 
Mayor Barnett reiterated his proposal to the NAA for its consideration of the above-discussed 
waiver of weight limitation, but City Attorney Pritt maintained that an FAA opinion should in fact 
first be obtained.  Furthermore, such an agreement would most likely fall under a proprietor’s 
exemption rather than a policing power, especially with regard to safety issues; any federal 
preemption would stand as opposed to any local agreement, he added.  Council Member Price 
however stressed that a means for the City to coexist with the airport must be found, pointing 
out the possibility that aircraft are currently operating above the 75,000-pound weight restriction.  
In response to Vice Mayor Sorey, Mr. Sullivan clarified that the NAA had always made re-
establishing commercial service a priority assuming that the community desired commercial 
service; if not, the NAA would have to rethink its priorities.  Council Member Sulick noted prior 
public comments regarding the belief that the airport should serve not only the moneyed 
residents with private aircraft but provide service for all, which would result in commercial 
service, she said, further recollecting that the Comprehensive Plan noted commercial airline 
service as a goal.  
 
At Council’s urging, City Attorney Pritt clarified that Mr. McMackin’s opinion should include his 
interpretation as to the lengthening of the runway as a runway safety area and/or as a safety 
issue as these would be applicable with regard to preemption.  Furthermore, with regard to the 
customs facility, he recommended that the legal parameters regarding their establishment and 
operation also be provided.  Council Member Price reiterated the need for the NAA’s 
perspective, prior to June 2, as it relates to declared distance as contained in the City’s Code 
and Council’s jurisdiction with regard to preemption from a strictly legal standpoint; Mr. 
McMackin acknowledged this request.   
 
Council Member Heitmann expressed concern that the City Attorney had not had the 
opportunity to in fact provide a review the memorandum he had submitted (a copy of which is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office).  Mr. Pritt confirmed that much of 
the information had however been discussed, including his opinion that should it be proven that 
the increased displaced threshold is a result of safety concerns, then Council would be 
preempted from jurisdiction of the runway length, referencing case law which he had cited.  Mr. 
Pritt then noted the need for a clear understanding of the original agreement between the 
federal government and the City and Collier County with regard to possible conditions upon the 
postwar return to local authorities of the airport property and improvements.  However, 
additional research should be done with regard to the implications of what would be allowed 
within the proprietary relationship between the City and the airport.  

Consensus that prior to the June 2 Regular City Council meeting Robert 
Sullivan (NAA Board Chairman) is to approach the Naples Airport Authority 
(NAA) with regard to an agreement with the City Council to continue the 
75,000-pound weight limitation for aircraft allowed to use the facility, 
except for a narrowly determined approval process to allow for RJ-type 
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aircraft for scheduled commercial service; Attorneys for the City and NAA 
are to both provide opinions thereon as well as NAA to obtain Federal 
Aviation Administration (FAA) opinion.  (Additional research to also take 
place regarding various outstanding matters such as inclusion of a US 
Customs facility at the airport, interpretation of the airport lease, and the 
issue of pre-emption of local law.) 

............................................................................................................................................ ITEM 5 
THIRD STREET COMMERCIAL AREA SPECIAL OVERLAY DISTRICT PARKING STUDY.  
City Council is considering changes to parking requirements for restaurants so that 
required parking for outdoor dining is at the same ratio as parking for indoor dining.  
Differing standards in the several business districts has prompted this consideration.  
An analysis of parking in the Third Street South vicinity and proposed amendments to 
the Land Development Code will be discussed.  Planning Director Robin Singer briefly 
reviewed her memorandum dated May 5 (Attachment 2) which provided details of the parking 
study of the Third Street Commercial Area Special Overlay District which  had been conducted 
by staff; this, she said, indicated no apparent shortage of parking currently in that area.  Staff 
therefore recommended that amendments to the Fifth Avenue South Special Overlay District 
parking requirements only be reviewed, she explained, as well as the amendment to the parking 
requirement for small retail sales of prepared food with limited seating on-site.  Council Member 
Price expressed concern that a discussion of Fifth Avenue should not occur at the time since it 
had not been published on an agenda. 

Consensus that no changes occur to parking requirements for Third Street 
Commercial Area Special Overlay District or Fifth Avenue South Special 
Overlay District at that time. 

Recess:  12:18 p.m. to 12:34 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council 
Members were present when the meeting reconvened. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION..................................................................................................... ITEM 13 
Executive Session to Discuss Status of Negotiations with the Fraternal Order of Police 
(FOP), Lodge 38 and Fraternal Order of Police (FOP) Supervisors Bargaining Unit. 
Executive Session:   12:34 p.m. to 1:11 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same 
Council Members were present when the meeting reconvened. 
(1:11 p.m.)  No action announced. 
LAKE INVENTORY REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS............................................. ITEM 6 
In order to consider a long-term plan for the maintenance of private and public lakes 
(stormwater retention ponds), a scientific analysis of the lakes existing conditions was 
commissioned.  The findings and report will be presented.  The report will also address 
potential issues related to the presence of copper in the lakes.  (It is noted for the record 
that the Mactec report and a printed copy of the consultant’s electronic presentation are 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office; an excerpt of the presentation is 
appended hereto as Attachment 3.)  Dr. Ann Shortelle, Mactec limnologist (one who 
scientifically studies life and phenomena of freshwater, especially lakes and ponds), was noted 
as present to address the firm’s Phase I lake maintenance and improvement program for the 
City’s stormwater retention ponds.  With regard to the baseline data to be presented, Streets & 
Stormwater Director Ron Wallace cautioned that it be kept in mind that nutrient levels vary 
throughout the year, as well as the fact that stormwater runoff is the greatest contributing factor 
to pollutant loading manifested in bodies of water; he further said that testing and modeling of 
future data would be needed to develop an actual lake maintenance plan, especially with the 
migration of the pollutants to receiving bodies of water.   
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Dr. Shortelle emphasized that the majority of the City’s lakes and ponds had been intended for 
stormwater retention to address water quantity as opposed to water quality, which has become 
a major issue over the past ten years; such systems are also being used as a source for 
irrigation, she added.  Another factor, she said, is downstream pollution of various other bodies 
of water which receive runoff from City lakes, even though some of the pollutants are indeed 
filtered out in the lakes.  Furthermore, many of the lakes located within the City lakes are large 
enough to provide aesthetic benefits to neighboring residents but at the cost of the intended 
stormwater-processing element.  Dr. Shortelle additionally reviewed the following (see 
Attachment 3 for details): 

• Problems which can arise over time as lakes perform their function; 
• Mactec scope of work; 
• Elements inspected; 
• Soft sediment mapping; 
• Receiving bodies of water ; 
• Microbial sources of pollutants; 
• Continued monitoring elements; 
• Watershed versus in-lake management practices; and 
• Phase II elements. 

In a brief discussion regarding copper sulfate, Dr. Shortelle explained that the City’s lakes, while 
mostly fresh water, are not considered receiving bodies and that the numeric value set for 
copper in fresh water is not a single number.  This is because, while toxic, the effects of copper 
are lessened in systems which have abundant solids in the form of organic matter which is 
dissolved and/or suspended since the association with the organic matter lessens the effects of 
copper.   
 
Referencing data reflecting the actual copper concentration in the City’s lakes (Attachment 4), 
Director Wallace pointed out that because the only set of samples had been obtained in rainy 
weather, Mactec had presented the data as ranges.  Quarterly testing is in fact needed to 
develop an accurate analysis and management plan, Dr. Shortelle noted, further clarifying that 
the copper data may be artificially high due to the methodology used for calculations and the 
combined effect of other factors.  She also stressed that copper does not break down, either 
remaining in a lake or pond, or migrating downstream.   
 
Natural Resources Manager Michael Bauer stated that the copper sulfate he had added to a jar 
of water remained suspended after ten days, although in situations where plants are present, a 
certain amount is absorbed, he noted.  In addition, he clarified for Council Member Finlay that 
since Moorings Bay is manmade and constructed to flush twice daily under tidal influences, not 
only is it not impaired for copper sulfate as Naples Bay, but is also not considered a natural 
estuary.  Vice Mayor Sorey also noted that the Golden Gate Canal (GGC) has low levels of 
copper sulfate and therefore is not a contributing factor with regard to the Naples Bay copper 
issue.   
 
Mr. Wallace suggested that testing is needed both of the outfalls and the Crayton Cove pump 
station wet well which would aid both in determining the amount of pollutant migration and the 
locales where measures should be taken to address the water entering the receiving bodies of 
water.  Council Member Sulick stated that with the pending numeric nutrient criteria to be 
mandated by the state, such testing would aid in developing a more global perspective of the 
pollution issue and determine the extent of the City’s responsibility in this regard.   
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Dr. Shortelle concluded by stressing the importance of continued monitoring of the stormwater 
retention areas, as well as public education and awareness.  The cost of avoiding the pollution 
of the lakes and ponds is much less than improving the quality of the downstream receiving 
bodies, she added.   
Public Comment:  (2:19 p.m.)  Jim Boula, 702 Broad Avenue South, expressed support of 
continued lake monitoring, noting that boaters on Naples Bay had been warned against using 
copper oxide on their hulls.  Additionally, increased concentrations of copper had been found at 
the US Coast Guard Auxiliary station (Crayton Cove) but not upstream at the Naples Yacht Club 
or Turner’s Marina.  In response to Mr. Boula, Vice Mayor Sorey explained that while Collier 
County does in fact use diquat dibromide (an aquatic herbicide for the control of free-floating 
and submerged aquatic weeds in ponds, lakes and irrigation ditches) as a herbicide, it currently 
does not test the GGC water for the presence of this chemical.  Raymond Bernier, 477 Devil’s 
Lane, a resident on Devil’s Lake (Lake 1), noted that use of copper sulfate has enhanced the 
lake’s aesthetics over the years.  He said that there are those who in fact believe that copper 
sulfate does not transfer/migrate. Aquatic Solutions, the firm responsible for maintenance of 
Devil’s Lake, had indicated that there is no substitute for copper sulfate, which if applied 
correctly does not adversely affect the environment, he concluded.  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue 
South, stated that while she uses no chemicals on her lawn, the chemical smell at times 
emanating from her neighbors’ lawns is overwhelming.  She urged that the City’s landscaper 
certification program include holding companies responsible for overuse of chemicals, which 
contributes to the pollution of Naples Bay.  She also said that ADD (attention deficit disorder) in 
children had been linked to the use of chemicals applied through spraying.  Arthur Seigel, 4790 
Whispering Pine Way, indicated that, as an environmentalist and science teacher, he believed 
there to be no scientific evidence that utilizing copper in lakes elevated the copper levels in 
Naples Bay.  He also referred to studies that had indicated that the transference of copper 
sulfate occurs only in a turbulent system, which in his opinion would not include the City’s lakes.  
Mr. Seigel then offered to work with staff in pursuing scientific evidence of whether copper 
sulfate transfers downstream, confirming for Vice Mayor Sorey that Devil’s Lake empties into 
Venetian Bay and that its outfall had most likely not been tested.   
 
Council Member Sulick expressed concern that the small island that functions as a bird 
sanctuary in Lantern Lake (Lake 14) most likely contributes to sediment accumulation.  Director 
Wallace however explained that surprisingly little sediment or fecal coliform associated with 
avian populations had been discerned, noting that the area of the lake outfall is dredged 
approximately at three year intervals.   
 
Dr. Shortelle clarified that, due to cost, dredging should however be used sparingly as it is less 
costly to maintain a level of capacity by prohibiting nutrients from entering the lakes and ponds 
and by limiting any form of erosion.  Vice Mayor Sorey then informed staff that while he had 
included the City’s lake project in the Big Cypress Basin Board’s ten-year plan, he required 
additional data to further justify a grant for the dredging of any particular lake.  Mr. Wallace 
stated that dredging is also disruptive and the spoil may not be suitable for land disposal, 
thereby adding to the cost of a project; a plan must be developed as to how best to apply 
available funding, he said, and Vice Mayor Sorey agreed.  Mr. Wallace further observed that 
large quantities of water flowing into the wet well at the Crayton Cove pump station during 
periods when there is no rainfall demonstrates that extensive residential irrigation is occurring, 
thereby flushing any excess fertilizer into the stormwater system; this is an issue that must be 
addressed via public education, he said.  Vice Mayor Sorey also pointed out that most lawns 
need no additional fertilizing in light of the nutrients found in the City’s irrigation (reclaimed, 
reuse or alternative) water.  In conclusion, Mr. Wallace confirmed that an ongoing program is in 
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place to address structural issues of the lake system, including determination of possible private 
ownership. 
 
In response to Council Member Finlay, Dr. Shortelle agreed that the salinity results of the 
northwest portion of Devil’s Lake had been surprising, but attributed it to a low water level and 
therefore representing no communication between the two separate drainage areas.  During a 
brief discussion of soft sediment testing in Spring Lake (Lake 1), Dr. Shortelle pointed out that 
many pollutants are however naturally occurring.   
 
Responding to Council Member Price, City Manager Moss explained that the study being 
reviewed was the first step in developing a lake management plan, that each lake is unique with 
changing dynamics to be addressed on a case-by-case basis.  Mr. Price reiterated that a 
timeline and cost/benefit analysis should nevertheless be provided to aid in prioritization.   
 
Council Member Saad then urged that an educational program for residents be developed 
outlining best management practices (BMP’s), noting the City’s landscape certification program 
for professionals.  Dr. Bauer agreed, explaining that he had previously recommended 
establishing an outreach coordinator to work with residents and homeowner associations on this 
and other issues.  Vice Mayor Sorey noted that the Big Cypress Basin Board also currently 
provides free inspections of sprinkler systems.   
 
Director Wallace assured Council Member Heitmann that lake maintenance is ongoing and 
further testing is to occur thereby enabling staff to move forward with a plan of action, including 
the determination of the ownership of the lakes.  Dr. Bauer the reported what he termed a 
drastic improvement in the lake located on Seventh Avenue North (Lake 8 aka North Lake), 
explaining that over the past three years, with the use of solar-powered aerators, floating islands 
and native vegetation, algae had ceased to be an issue.  Mr. Moss added that the lake 
maintenance program is supported via the stormwater fund and that both Dr. Bauer and Mr. 
Wallace, along with their staffs, would be continuing with its operation.   
Recess:  3:04 p.m. to 3:25 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
Electronic Agenda Packets.............................................................................................. ITEM 7 
City Council agendas are typically published two times per month, and each of 19 
agenda packets for City Council, staff, and the public may contain 100 to 500 pages of 
information.  Proposed for consideration is the issuance of City Council Agenda Packets 
through electronic transmittal to either a laptop computer or an iPad-type device as a 
cost-effective alternative to the printing of hard copies of the Agenda Packet.  Technology 
Services Director Stephen Weeks provided a cost/benefit analysis of replacing the current paper 
agendas and Council meeting packets with electronically generated documents.  (It is noted for 
the record that a printed copy of this electronic presentation is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office and is in addition excerpted and appended hereto as 
Attachment 5.)  Mr. Weeks also offered a demonstration of the use of the electronics which 
were presented as options. 
Public Comment:  (3:44 p.m.)  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue South, questioned the origin of the 
proposal and cautioned that many members of the public would not have access to the 
electronic version of Council packets.  She also expressed concern with the expenditure for the 
proposed equipment during the current economic downturn.  In response, Council Member 
Price explained that Council had been discussing such an action for the previous four to five 
years, and that as reflected in the presentation, the initial costs would be recovered within the 
first year of use; however, paper copies would still be available, he added. 
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City Clerk Tara Norman observed that, should this proposal be approved, a computer terminal 
would be needed for public access in her office and at the rear of the Council Chamber for 
public access during meetings; otherwise, some paper copies would still be required.  In 
addition, she noted that those taking meeting minutes would require either a paper copy of the 
packet for reference or another electronic device since during Council meetings, this person is 
already operating three separate pieces of software.  She further clarified for Council Member 
Saad that microfilm for long term retention of documents and electronics for access continues to 
be the most reliable combination, especially in light of needed migration of data in rapidly 
changing electronic modalities.  Mr. Saad reiterated his disagreement with the need for 
microfilm, but Mrs. Norman stressed the importance of this storage medium to the City’s 
records, especially Council packets, referencing recent information regarding the municipal 
airport which had only been available in the records retained on microfilm, some as long ago as 
the 1970’s.   
 
Mr. Weeks concluded that should Council wish to move forward with the proposal, minor 
renovations for installation of backup power sources in the Council Chamber would be needed, 
explaining that purchase of the individual units could be completed by the end of summer 
recess.  During a brief discussion which preceded the consensus below, City Manager William 
Moss indicated that staff would ascertain the number of printed copies to be generated. 

Consensus to proceed with a combination of printed packets and 
electronically generated meeting packets for City Council. 

LANDSCAPE MATERIALS IN CITY PARKS AND RIGHTS-OF-WAY ............................. ITEM 8 
A discussion as to appropriate landscape species for City parks, rights-of-way, medians, 
and other public spaces.  Parks & Parkways Superintendent Joe Boscaglia explained that 
both misconceptions and controversy surround the use and maintenance of native plants in 
landscaping.  He introduced Cathy Feser, who facilitates the City’s best management practices 
(BMP) recertification program.  (It is noted for the record that a printed copy of Ms. Feser’s 
electronic presentation is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.) 
 
Ms. Feser, Urban Horticulture Extension Educator for Collier County, explained that native 
plants do require less maintenance if planted in the proper conditions and that some 
environments would in fact sustain non-native plants quite well but with additional maintenance.  
She cautioned that non-native species can displace native communities if not monitored.  She 
then reviewed numerous native and non-native plantings, highlighting the following Florida 
Yards & Neighborhoods principles: 

• Placing the right plant in the right place which involves site considerations (wet/dry, 
sun/shade, wind/salt tolerance, size of plant to be installed, and proximity to turf) prior to 
choice of plants and their installation; 

• Watering efficiently; 
• Fertilizing appropriately; 
• Mulching; 
• Attracting wildlife; 
• Managing yard pests responsibly; 
• Recycling; 
• Reducing stormwater runoff; and 
• Protecting the waterfront. 

She concluded by stressing that the BMP’s described result in healthier, more attractive plants 
requiring less maintenance, conserving water, and reducing non-point source pollution.  Mr. 
Boscaglia added that because many of the City’s landscape sites are of an older design, sod 
and plants are simultaneously irrigated, which does not comport with currently recommended 
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methods.  New practices have however been employed in Cambridge/Perry Park and the City’s 
existing medians are being renovated to more closely meet accepted standards, he added.  
Irrigation is also being electronically controlled by a recently upgraded system which detects 
rainfall, and grants are being sought to install this type of system throughout the City’s 
landscaping.   
DOWNTOWN OLD NAPLES PEDESTRIAN MAP ............................................................ ITEM 9 
As a means to promote connectivity and visitor awareness of the several business 
districts in the Old Naples area, representatives of homeowner associations proposed 
the creation of a downtown map designed to highlight the several districts (Fifth Avenue 
South, Third Street South, Crayton Cove, Tin City, Bayfront, and the area between US 41 
and Tenth Street South, and public amenities such as the City Dock, Cambier Park and 
the Naples Fishing Pier.  The map, developed by City staff, a Member of City Council, 
volunteers, and an artist, will be presented to City Council.  Assistant City Manager Roger 
Reinke indicated that the pedestrian map of the downtown area of Old Naples had been 
provided.  (It is noted for the record that a copy of the draft map is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  As a member of the map developmental committee, Council 
Member Sulick noted that following review, various revisions were needed: 

• Copyright logo to be included; 
• “Old Naples” to be enlarged on front with “downtown” made smaller; 
• “Star” to be removed from “Historic 3rd St. S.” indicator; 
• “6th St. S.” to be added to its northern segment on map; 
• Color to be added to “US 41” corridor; 
• Illustration of fisherman with tire to be removed from Naples Bay area; 
• Norris Community Center to be identified; 
• “Historic Waterfront District” to have “at the Gordon River Bridge” added. 

The final product should be available by October, she added, along with Council’s 
recommendation that the public library as well as the Bayfront development be identified. 
Recess:  4:59 p.m. to 6:30 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened except Council Member Heitmann who 
returned at 6:31 p.m. 
BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER ...................................................................................... ITEM 12 
(It is noted for the record that a copy of the report is contained in the file for this meeting in the 
City Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager William Moss indicated that his report included an update of 
the irrigation (reclaimed, reuse or alternative) water system with chloride levels below 200 mg/l 
for the month of April; also included is the monthly financial report.  He confirmed for Council 
Member Sulick that approximately $50,000 in revenue would be lost to the Beach Fund as the 
City has stopped handling the Collier County beach sticker distribution.  He also noted, in 
response to Council Member Finlay, that indeed the annual street overlay capital expenditure 
line item (see Page 21 of monthly financial report) reflected current encumbrances; the majority 
will be finalized in August with sidewalk improvements addressed over the summer, he added. 
REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 05/19/10 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA........................ ITEM 14 
Upon review, the above referenced agenda was accepted without comment or questions. 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS ...............................................................................  
(6:34 p.m.)  Council Member Finlay noted his recent participation in City’s fire training exercises, 
expressing a new appreciation for the skill of emergency personnel.  Council Member Price 
commended staff and area organizations for the success of the recent City Fest; Vice Mayor 
Sorey agreed.  City Manager William Moss provided a brief explanation for Council Member 
Heitmann as to the process of the City accepting donations for public fundraising, the most 
recent being for a proposed dog park to be located on City property at the northeast corner of 
Goodlette-Frank Road and Central Avenue/Riverside Circle.  Vice Mayor Sorey received 
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consensus for the transmittal of a letter by the Mayor supporting the Collier County Coastal 
Advisory Committee’s (CAC’s) endeavor to obtain the USS George Phillip, a decommissioned 
US Navy vessel for sinking as an artificial reef; funding is to be privately raised, he added.  He 
also questioned when the review of the agreement between the City and County regarding 
recreational funding was due.  Mayor Barnett noted that a $50,000 donation to the dog park 
fund had been received the prior day.  (See Item 6 of the May 19, 2010 regular meeting minutes 
for dog park discussion.) 
BUDGET STRATEGIES................................................................................................... ITEM 11 
A preliminary view of the FY 2010-2011 budget revenues and expenditures and proposed 
strategies to balance the budget for the next fiscal year beginning October 1, 2010.  A 
proposed 5-year Capital Improvement Program will be discussed during an all-day 
workshop on June 14, 2010.  (It is noted for the record that a printed copy of the electronic 
presentation utilized by Finance Director Ann Marie Ricardi is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerks Office and that excerpted text is appended hereto as Attachment 6.)  
Ms. Ricardi provided details of her memorandum dated May 10 (Attachment 7) in which she 
noted that with the major economic recession, over 60 City staff positions had been eliminated 
in the prior two fiscal years and therefore, depending on selected budget revenue and use of 
fund balance strategies, it may become necessary to consider changes in the level of service to 
meet the projected $209,592 General Fund shortfall.  This figure assumes utilization of rollback 
rate for the City’s millage, health and property insurance increases, two additional fire 
personnel, and no contractual reduction in current police wages; property tax value however 
remained unknown as yet, she added.   
 
Ms. Ricardi explained that the rollback rate is the millage which realizes the same amount of 
revenue for the City as the prior year, and therefore the State does not consider the impact of 
adopting this rate a tax increase.  Should the taxable property values decrease 5%-10%, the 
rollback rate would be 1.24-1.31 mils, she said; within the prior eight years, rates had ranged 
from as high as 1.2450 in 2007 to as low as 1.1100 in 2004 while 2009 had been 1.1800.  The 
City’s Blue Ribbon Financial Planning Committee (BRFPC) had stated that although for fiscal 
year 2009-10, the rollback rate would not be acceptable, a maximum 10% increase over the 
then current rate of 1.1315 would be, therefore equating to a 1.2445 millage rate.  The City 
however enacted a 4.2% increase, she said.  If the Committee’s recommendation were followed 
for the current year, a 10% increase would result in 1.298 mils while 1.23 mils would represent a 
4.2% increase.  Due to the fact that property values remain unknown until June, either of these 
increases may in fact be below rollback rate, Ms. Ricardi pointed out.  In addition, she observed 
that should the above referenced decrease in property values come to fruition, and the City 
maintains its current 1.18 millage rate, a $875,000 to $1-million decrease in revenue would 
occur and the shortfall above noted would increase to between $1,084,000 and $1,959,000.  
 
Ms. Ricardi then reviewed actions already implemented to reduce expenditures as well as 
noting three further options to balance the budget: 1) obtain additional revenues; 2) reduce 
expenditures further; and/or 3) use the reserves.  She detailed possible measures such as 
redirecting revenue of $570,000 for the current year’s Telecommunications Tax into the General 
Fund rather than to the Capital Improvement Program (CIP) (see Attachment 6, Page 2), but 
further noted a $100,000 recommended expenditure for retaining a pension reform consultant 
with the intent of realizing long term savings.  Should all listings be implemented, a $1,788,000 
savings would result.   
 
Reviewing plans for the other funds, Ms. Ricardi noted that monthly utility billing should not have 
been included as an alternative due to a prior Council discussion wherein it had been deemed 
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too costly.  She further listed additional considerations: 1) charge an entry fee for the Fishing 
Pier; 2) charge for use of City-owned parking facilities during special events; 3) reduce solid 
waste pickup to once per week; and 4) eliminate the service providing online streaming video of 
City meetings (Granicus) as well as television programming.   
 
In conclusion, Ms. Ricardi clarified that during 2009, a $1.2-million growth in the fund balance 
over prescribed levels was achieved due to expenditures being $800,000 less than budgeted 
and revenues being $500,000 higher than anticipated; this reflects a 2% variation in the City’s 
$35-million budget, she added.  The use of this $1.2-million may be recommended later in the 
budget process, she cautioned, for either a one-time expenditure such as capital, or in a 
conservative manner to survive the economic decline as part of an orderly plan to adjust to a 
future of decreased or limited revenues.  The schedule for the remainder of the budget process 
was also reviewed (see Attachment 6, Page 3). 
 
Ms. Ricardi requested further guidance and Council Members offered the following: 

• Sulick – review agreement with Collier County regarding County residents’ use of City 
parks and beachends; consider installation of No Parking signage along streets to 
encourage use of metered beach parking spaces; consider increasing costs of police 
and cleanup for special events; review police and fire levels of service; increase false fire 
alarm charge; and reduce but not eliminate special event sponsorships.  Mrs. Sulick said 
she however did not support a Fishing Pier access charge but supported charging for 
parking in City garages during special events; she also cautioned that an imminent oil 
spill cleanup may require use of reserves, but stressed that freezing of positions should 
be a City Manager decision (see Price #2). She also agreed that a consultant should 
investigate a defined contribution pension system. 

• Finlay – maintain millage rate should property tax revenues decrease by 5% to 8%.  Mr. 
Finlay also requested clarification of the indicated increase to fire personnel; received 
confirmation that contingency funds would be consumed for the current year; and, in the 
interest of fairness, cautioned against increasing employee health insurance 
contributions/costs.  

• Price – (see Attachment 8 for a list of recommendations submitted).  Mr. Price further 
recommended that his list be implemented prior to those strategies cited by staff, 
recommending that business models be based upon revenues as reflected in the budget 
comparison he had compiled for the BRFPC (Attachment 9).  He also spoke against 
charging for Fishing Pier access or special event parking and opposed eliminating 
summer camps or curtailing televising of City meetings; he further said that surplus 
reserves should not be used to balance another year’s budget, although once per week 
pick-up of solid waste should be considered. 

• Saad – supported #6 on Price’s list (defined contribution pension plan) but questioned 
savings to be realized with salary decreases recommended by Price (#1).  He further 
said he supported the top three under “Options to lower millage” (reflected in Attachment 
6, Page 2).  Mr. Saad also supported two additional fire personnel and further 
questioned the proposed use of Telecommunications Tax and the process for rehire 
should eliminated staff become necessary in the future. 

• Heitmann – questioned the number of police and fire personnel eliminated but supported 
temporary redirection of Telecommunication Tax and pension reform.  Although not 
supporting the elimination of summer camps for children or charging for Fishing Pier 
access, she questioned the amount of revenue which could be generated by charging 
for parking during special events.  She also received confirmation that health insurance 
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cost increases to employees would be discussed during future budget reviews and 
recommended that Council Member Price’s list also be further discussed. 

• Sorey – requested utilization of community centers and their programs for children 
during school holidays and further information with regard to justification of additional fire 
personnel.  Referencing #2 on Council Member Price’s list, Vice Mayor Sorey asserted 
that the City Manager should be decision-maker once a budget is approved; he said he 
also supported defined contribution pension plans, although questioned the feasibility of 
implementing such an approach.  Mr. Sorey said that he, too, could not support a 
Fishing Pier access charge nor parking garage charges during special events but 
supported once per week solid waste pickup and maintaining televised City meetings. 
He requested discussion of police and fire level of service.  He also said that he 
supported continuing summer camps but asked for further discussion on closing 
community centers on holidays in order to assess the impact upon the community.  In 
conclusion, he said that if reserves exist over the prescribed $10-million, discussion 
should occur as to possible use of this amount.  

• Barnett – agreed with Price’s #6 but stressed that the remainder should be further 
discussed. 

During the above discussion, Assistant City Manager Roger Reinke provided a brief overview of 
the scope of work for a pension consultant; Council expressed support of further consideration.   

Discussion only; staff to research cost/benefit implications of proposals by 
Council Member Price (see Attachment 8). 

Recess:  8:00 p.m. to 8:08 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN AMENDMENTS..................................................................... ITEM 10 
Proposed are the removal of objectives and policies that are deemed obsolete or 
unnecessary; amending the Downtown Mixed Use Land Use designation to clarify 
density limitations; amending Parks and Recreation level of service standards; amending 
Conservation and Coastal Management Element and the Natural Resources Map; and 
removal of the Neighborhood Action Plans.  A proposed Florida Constitutional 
Amendment will require a City-wide referendum to amend the Comprehensive Plan.  
Hence, the objective is to remove provisions that may not be necessary, recognizing that 
amendment by referendum may be difficult, time-consuming, and expensive.  Planning 
Director Robin Singer briefly reviewed her memorandum dated May 6 (Attachment 10), noting 
that while no amendments were forthcoming, in an earlier consideration the City Attorney had 
recommended that the Comprehensive Plan be streamlined in anticipation that state voters 
would approve Constitutional Amendment 4 (which will require referenda for all amendments to 
Comprehensive Plans).  Staff recommended that the amendments outlined in the 
aforementioned memorandum, as well as removal of Neighborhood Action Plans, be supported, 
she said, whether or not the remainder of the proposed changes are accepted.  Referencing the 
March 15 Council workshop discussion, she noted that amendments discussed at that time had 
also been included within the information provided for consideration as well as the park usage 
survey by Community Services upon which the level of service standards for that element had 
been based.  Ms. Singer also pointed out that the elimination of the linear mile standard for 
beaches had been included in the amendments. Council Member Finlay took issue with the 
recreational survey in that 61% of the respondents were age 61 to 80. 
 
The following comments/clarifications were then discussed: 

• Sulick – FLUE 6 – Policy 1-1 – Coquina Sands is located within R3-15 district and 
density is 0-15 units per acre although height is limited; definition of a district’s 
parameters; FLUE 9 – Policy 1-4.2 which is struck-through, replace with explanation of 
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Residential Impact Statement (RIS) process; urged that items moved into the Land 
Development Code (LDC) have a reference of this action in the Comprehensive Plan 
(Ms. Singer agreed to do so); FLUE 18 – Policy 1-5.3 – delete the sentence beginning 
with “However…”; FLUE 26 and 27 – questioned the removal of references to signage 
and lighting. (Ms. Singer indicated that the photos are to be deleted and that a 
generalized policy would be included.) 

• Heitmann – citing FLUE 8 – Policy 1-3.4, said she could not support many of the 
amendments due to her belief that, as safeguards to the community, the impending 
Amendment 4 should not be used as a tactic to instill fear. (It is noted for the record that 
Council Member Heitmann referenced documentation regarding Conservation and 
Coastal Management Element not provided in the information packet which Ms. Singer 
identified as a prior EAR-based amendment document.)  Ms. Singer clarified that in 
Objective 2, Transportation Element’s strikethrough portion reflected a study which had 
been already completed, and that the reference to the truck routing map in Policy 2-6, 
same element, had been redundant and therefore removed. 

• Saad – noted that while he supported the proposed amendments, should Amendment 4 
fail to be adopted, he would support review for re-establishing some items into the 
Comprehensive Plan;  

• Price – listed the following that, if removed, should be placed into another document: 
FLUE 24 – Policy 1.9; FLUE 28 – Policy 1-12 and 1-13; PRE 9 – Policy 4-6; and with 
regard to FLUE 15 – Policy 1-4.1, and PRE 10 – Objective 6, he questioned whether 
these should remain. 

• Sorey – FLUE 8 – Policy 1-3 should be discussed as to the best location for this 
material. 

City Attorney Robert Pritt pointed out that under Public Facilities and Water Resources Element, 
Objective 3, the reference to a completion timeframe should be deleted; Ms. Singer agreed. 
 
Mr. Pritt then confirmed that, if approved, the aforementioned Amendment 4 would become 
effective the day following vote tabulation and reiterated a prior opinion that most of what was 
under discussion in fact belonged within the LDC and remains effective in that format.  He also 
said that the contemplated action should not be viewed as a scare tactic since a referendum 
would in fact be necessary for any and all changes to the Comprehensive Plan; therefore, the 
current discussion is necessary, he stressed.  Council Member Saad also cautioned that if the 
amendment passes, developers will merely increase their budgets to include public relations 
and Council will have even less control over items should they remain in the Comprehensive 
Plan and not be moved into the LDC.  Vice Mayor Sorey agreed that a number of the elements 
are important but do not belong in the Comprehensive Plan; they should reside in other 
documents, he said.  
 
In response to Council Member Price, Ms. Singer noted that the ordinance would be considered 
during the June 2 regular meeting, and discussion of the removal of the linear miles of beach as 
the level of service standard ensued.  Ms. Singer clarified that if not removed, it would not solely 
require an annexation or increased development for the City to become non-compliant, but 
merely could result from an increase in population.  Other controls exist for future development 
and the fact remains that the City could not acquire additional linear miles of beach once a 
deficiency is identified, she pointed out.  Vice Mayor Sorey added that no building permits could 
be granted should a deficiency become a fact, but Mr. Price reiterated that if the various 
elements were removed from the Comprehensive Plan, an alternative placement must be 
determined.  Ms. Singer also clarified for Council Member Sulick that the Comprehensive Plan 
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is a growth management document for only the City proper and does not mandate provision of 
services to Collier County residents whatsoever.   

Consensus that all Parks, Recreation and Open Space Element 
amendments stand (7-0), including removal of linear miles of beach 
reference / 4-3 (Heitmann, Price and Sulick dissenting). 

ADJOURN ......................................................................................................................................  
9:15 p.m. 
 
 
       ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  08/18/10 
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